
 
 
 
 

Sooty Mold 
 
Sooty mold is a charcoal black fungus that appears 
as a black coating on the surface of leaves, fruits, 
twigs and branches of many deciduous and 
evergreen shrubs and trees.  This fungus is not 
pathogenic to plants but obtains its nourishment 
from insect honeydew.  Honeydew is a sweet, clear, 
sticky substance secreted by insects such as aphids, 
mealy bugs, scales and whiteflies.  The honeydew 
drops from the insects to the leaves and twigs.  
Wind-blown sooty mold spores (seeds) that stick to 
the honeydew then have a suitable medium for 
growth.  When spores germinate, they send out black 
fungus strands (mycelial threads) that bring about 
the discoloration.  A heavy coat of black mold may 
build up on twigs over more than one growing 
season. 
 
On leaves, this coat of mold screens out light and 
reduces the plant’s capacity to produce food.  On 
some trees no obvious damage can be noticed.  
Shrubs under trees that are heavily infested with 
honeydew-producing insects may be seriously 
damaged or killed because the leaf chlorophyll 

cannot function properly.  Azalea, Rhododendron, 
Pieris, Cotoneaster, holly and other low-growing 
shrubs, growing under shady conditions are 
susceptible to serious damage. 
 
Control.  To prevent sooty mold, control the insects.  
The insects involved are small and may be present in 
large numbers before the black strands of sooty mold 
appear.  Thus, trees and shrubs should be observed 
frequently during the growing season for honeydew 
and insects.  At the first sign of aphids, mealy bugs, 
or whiteflies, spray with the insecticide Malathion.  
Follow the manufacturer’s recommended rates for 
dilutions.  If scale insects are present, consult your 
county extension educator or professional arborist 
for the proper time to spray. 
 
Remember to look for insects above the plant parts 
affected or in a tree growing above the “blackened” 
plant.  Sooty mold can be washed off plants, but 
unless the casual insects are controlled, it will 
reappear. 
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Every effort has been made to provide correct, complete, and up-to-date pest management information 
for New York State.  Changes in pesticide regulations occur constantly, and human errors are still 
possible.  These recommendations are not a substitute for pesticide labeling.  Read the label before 
applying any pesticide.  Trade names used herein are for convenience only.  No endorsement of products 
is intended, nor is criticism of unnamed products implied. 
 
Cornell Cooperative Extension and its employees assume no liability for the effectiveness or results of any 
chemicals for pesticide usage.  No endorsement of products is made or implied. 
 
**HOME REMEDIES: These remedies are not endorsements by Cornell University of any product or 
procedure. They are not recommendations for use either express or implied.  Neither Cornell University, 
nor its employees or agents are responsible for any injury or damage to person or property arising from 
the use of this information. 
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